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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of October 23, 2008

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:33 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Munir, Parker, and Chairperson Maturo

Absent:
Commissioner Lentz

Staff Present:
Principal Planner Swiecki, Associate Planner Johnson 
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.  
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo reported that the Planning Commission had received some miscellaneous correspondence and some comments and recommendations from Commissioner Lentz regarding the Sierra Point design guidelines.
NEW BUSINESS


1.
Baylands (Trainyard) approximately 150 feet northeasterly of the Railroad Roundhouse:  Interim Use Permit UP-7-08; interim use permit to store, stabilize and restore an historic railroad steam engine; Cris Hart, San Francisco Trains, applicant; Universal Paragon Corporation, owner; APN 005-340-080

Principal Planner Swiecki said the applicant is requesting an interim use permit to allow San Francisco Trains to store, stabilize, and restore an historic steam engine on a concrete pad near the Roundhouse.  He noted that the map in the meeting packet shows the specific location.  He advised that the applicant submitted a project description identifying the activities that will take place on the site.  

Principal Planner Swiecki stated that the Regional Water Quality Control Board, which has jurisdiction over this portion of the Baylands with respect to remediation and contamination issues, has no objection to the interim use permit.  He observed that Condition of Approval C requires the applicant to prepare a stormwater pollution prevention plan for review and approval by the Public Works Department to ensure that the materials and operations at the site will not result in any stormwater runoff or pollution.


Chairperson Maturo invited comments from the applicant.


Cris Hart, San Francisco Trains, thanked the Planning Commission for considering this application.  He said all the recommended conditions of approval were acceptable to the applicant.


Commissioner Munir noted that the interim use permit has a limited time, and he asked if the applicant anticipated applying for a renewal.  Mr. Hart said he expected to finish restoring the steam engine during the four-and-a-half year permit term.  He added that San Francisco Trains, a nonprofit organization, was also interested in preserving the Roundhouse in the future.

Commissioner Munir asked if the project would increase traffic to the site.  Mr. Hart responded that the restoration activity will have no measurable impact on traffic.  He said there will be a few people working on-site, but no additional truck traffic.


Commissioner Munir asked how the steam engine will be transported from its current location at the Schlage Lock property to the proposed site.  Mr. Hart noted that the engine is in four pieces now.  He said the heavy parts will be lifted by crane onto a truck and unloaded the same way.


Commissioner Hunter asked about San Francisco Trains’ experience restoring historic trains.  Mr. Hart answered that a larger steam engine, now operating at the Niles Canyon Railway in Fremont, was restored at the Hunter’s Point Shipyard a few years ago.  He said his organization was involved in restoring rail cars for the Sacramento State Railroad Museum and also returned some rail cars to England.

Chairperson Maturo welcomed comments from Commissioners and members of the public.


Dana Dillworth expressed support for preserving the Roundhouse and establishing a train museum at that site in the future, but noted that a categorical exemption from the California Environmental Quality Act would be inappropriate in light of the existing health endangerment order for this property.  She cautioned that the soil and groundwater at the site are contaminated, and the area is subject to seasonal flooding.  She observed that the proposed interim use permit application ignores these facts.

Ms. Dillworth drew attention to Condition G, requiring the applicant to indemnify the City against any claims.  She recommended requiring any workers at the site to sign an agreement similar to what was required for restoration workers in Crocker Industrial Park.


Ms. Dillworth stated that there are great horned owls living in the Roundhouse, and oriole weavers are nesting in the eucalyptus trees in the area.  She expressed concern that steam sparks and noise will disturb migratory birds.  She noted that if leaded paint is being used, there should be extra precautions to prevent contamination and runoff.  She added that hay bales are insufficient to protect the environment from these hazards.


Ms. Dillworth urged the City to recognize the health and safety concerns and make sure people working at the site are aware of the risks.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter proposed adding a condition requiring workers at the site to sign a waiver acknowledging the existing conditions at the site.  He recommended requiring proper off-site disposal of any waste and debris generated in the restoration effort.  

Commissioner Hunter said he had no other concerns about the proposal.  He pointed out that Condition H gives the City the right to revoke the use permit if there any problems.


Commissioner Munir asked if the applicant planned to do any sand-blasting at the site.  Mr. Hart stated that no sand-blasting would be done.  He added that the engine was currently bare metal that would be painted, but no paint needed to be removed.

Commissioner Munir asked about the extent of noise from the restoration operation.  Mr. Hart said there might be occasional hammering; he noted that most of the work would involve lifting and reassembling equipment.  He commented that steam engines make much less noise than diesel engines.


Commissioner Parker asked about how workers were trained and the liability releases they would sign.  Mr. Hart replied that the applicant, the landowner, and the City would be parties to the liability releases.  He said workers are trained with handbooks and on-the-job experience at other sites.  He added that safety is always the primary concern in this kind of work, and volunteers will be supervised to ensure their safety.


Commissioner Hunter clarified that his concern was making sure individuals working at the site were aware of the existing conditions and potential risks.


Chairperson Maturo expressed concern about spray-painting at this outdoor site.  Mr. Hart said paint would be applied with brushes.


Commissioner Munir moved to conditionally approve the interim use permit.  

Commissioner Hunter recommended adding two conditions:  one requiring waivers from volunteers working at the site acknowledging the potential hazards and another requiring proper off-site disposal of waste and debris.  Commissioner Munir indicated these modifications were acceptable to him.  Commissioner Hunter seconded the motion. 


The motion was unanimously approved.
OLD BUSINESS


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point:  Design Guidelines Amendment DGA-1-08; Proposal by the City of Brisbane to update and amend the Combined Site and Architectural Design Guidelines for Sierra Point in their entirety; APN 007-163-010, -030 & -040; 007-164-010 & -020; 007-165-010, -020, -040, -050, -060, -070, -080, -090, -100, -110 & -120


Principal Planner Swiecki noted that Community Development Director Prince suggested that the Planning Commission consider continuing this matter to the next meeting so that he and Commissioner Lentz could be present.

Chairperson Maturo commented that the Commission had heard comments from the public at two previous meetings, and all Commissioners had an opportunity to review the agenda materials and staff report.  She drew attention to the comments and recommendations submitted by Commissioner Lentz.

Commissioner Hunter stated that he had watched the videotapes of the previous meetings.  He proposed having a brief discussion about how to proceed and then taking action at the next meeting.  He suggested reviewing the major topics in order and providing feedback to the staff.  Other Commissioners indicated they were comfortable with this approach.


Principal Planner Swiecki noted that Commissioner Lentz’s comments focus on proposed revisions and modifications.  Commissioner Hunter recommended that other Commissioners follow this same strategy.


Chairperson Maturo asked Commissioners to come to the next meeting prepared to discuss issues of concern.


Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter to the meeting of November 13, 2008.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


None.
ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Munir asked about the status of the City’s budget.  Principal Planner Swiecki stated his understanding that the budget was approved in the summer.  He added that he was not aware of additional reductions or cutbacks being proposed subsequent to adoption of the budget.  

Chairperson Maturo noted that the City Council approved a policy regarding Commissioners and committee members speaking on behalf of the City, and she asked the staff to provide further information.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that Commissioners will receive copies of the policy when it takes effect.  
ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of November 13, 2008.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 8:22 p.m.
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